7.7 Draft Procurement Policy 2024

Executive Summary

Purpose

To present the draft Procurement Policy 2024 ("Policy") to Council for adoption. The amended Policy is attached to this report.

Background

The adoption of the current Procurement Policy in December 2021 and changes to the procurement operational model in early 2022, prompted a review of the policy and operational procedures. The aim of the review has been to ensure Council's procurement function is effective, efficient and is an enabler to achieving Best Value.

Key Issues

The review identified opportunities to improve procurement and contract management processes and several amendments are proposed accordingly.

Policy

Removal of supporting guidelines

The current Procurement Policy has five supporting guidelines. Consultation with stakeholders has indicated the guidelines are confusing and are not being utilised.

All critical information from these guidelines has been merged into the Policy and all operational requirements will be made available in supporting internal Procurement and Contract Management Procedures (currently in development).

Panel Contracts

Addition of guidelines around the use of panel contracts.

Variations

There are opportunities to clarify expectations and improve our processes involving contract variations. This will improve both contract performance and financial management.

It is recommended that variations be approved based on the cumulative value of the contract, rather than the value of the variation. This change will provide greater transparency and oversight to the Senior and Executive Leadership Teams on contract activity.

Changes to instruments of delegations are also being recommended to support these changes.

Thresholds

The separate requirements for works and goods/services is confusing, particularly for those staff that procure both. This causes errors to be made and creates a surplus of templates and procedures.

It is recommended the policy be changed to one combined set of thresholds for all procurement to reduce confusion and drive compliance.

City of Boroondara 11 of 61

CEO Instrument of Delegation

To support the changes to the Policy, changes to the Instrument of Delegation from Council to the Chief Executive Officer (CEO) are also being recommended. By increasing delegations, officers will be able to receive endorsement on projects quicker, secure pricing, improve efficiency, manage contract variations promptly and reduce risk.

The recommended change will provide a clear line of escalation by including an escalation point between the administration and Council, and consistency in the assessment of variations whether initially awarded under delegation or by Council.

The changes proposed are as follows:

- Increase the CEO's delegation to \$1 million for contract awards
- Authorise contract variations for contract awards under delegation up to a maximum cumulative contract total of \$1,100,000 (10% above CEO's delegation)
- Authorisation for contract variations to Council awarded contracts remains at a maximum of 10% of the awarded contract sum, unless otherwise authorised by Council resolution.

Subject to Council approval of the Policy, officers will make the required changes to the Instrument of Delegation from Council to the CEO.

Officers' recommendation

That Council resolve to

- 1. Adopt the Procurement Policy 2024 (Attachment 1).
- 2. Note the Procurement Policy 2024 will become effective from 1 July 2024.

City of Boroondara 12 of 61

Responsible director: Phillip Storer, Chief Executive Officer

1. Purpose

To present the draft Procurement Policy 2024 ("Policy") to Council for adoption.

2. Policy implications and relevance to community plan and council plan

In accordance with the *Local Government Act 2020*, the Council must review its Procurement Policy at least once during each 4-year term of the Council. The draft Policy is an amended version of the policy adopted by Council in December 2021.

The changes outlined will contribute to better outcomes for the community, enhance existing probity controls and minimise risk. This report is consistent with the Boroondara Community Plan 2021-2031.

In particular, theme 7 Leadership and Governance: Strategy 7.2: "Resources are responsibly allocated and used through sound financial and asset planning, procurement and risk management practices".

3. Background

Following changes to the *Local Government Act 2020*, Council's current Procurement Policy was endorsed by Council on 13 December 2021. To support the new policy, on 19 October 2021 ELT approved a transition from a centralised procurement model to a centre-led model.

The Procurement team has since undertaken a review of the policy and operational procedures to ensure Council's procurement function is effective, efficient and is an enabler to achieving Best Value.

The review, along with benchmarking of other local government entities, consideration of the Victorian Local Government Best Practice Procurement Guidelines and the results of recent internal audits, identified opportunities to improve procurement and contract management processes. These improvements include addressing unnecessarily complicated procedures and clarifying contract variation requirements.

4. Outline of key issues/options

Based on feedback and a full review of existing policies and procedures, the proposed amendments to the policy and instruments of delegations are outlined below.

Policy

The Policy includes several formatting and layout changes to improve readability. The material content changes are outlined below.

City of Boroondara 13 of 61

Removal of supporting guidelines

The current Policy has five supporting guidelines. Consultation with stakeholders has indicated the guidelines are confusing and are not being utilised. The guidelines appended to the Policy hinders our ability to implement prompt process change and respond to operational requirements without submitting reports to Council for approval.

All critical information from these guidelines has been merged into the Policy and all operational requirements will be made available in supporting internal Procurement and Contract Management Procedures (currently in development). This will make it easier for staff to find the information they need in less documents and will improve our ability to respond quickly to required process changes moving towards Best Practice procurement.

Probity Advisor

The decision to appoint a probity advisor for contracts under the defined limit will now be at the discretion of the Procurement Team in consultation with the relevant Director.

Panel Contracts

Addition of guidelines around the use of panel contracts.

Evaluation Criteria

It is recommended the minimum weighting for price be raised from 10% to 30% to ensure the best financial outcome is achieved without compromise on quality.

Evaluation criteria included in the current policy include the capacity and capability of the tenderer and sustainable and social procurement impact. It is also recommended this list be expanded to include quality, a risk assessment and best value assessment to ensure Value for Money is achieved.

Variations

A review of contract spend, and the current variation process have shown the requirements and delegations for contract variations to be insufficient to ensure optimal contract and financial management.

The current policy permits variations to be approved on the value of the variation making it possible for a contract to significantly increase in value surpassing ELT or Council's delegations. This can result in material changes to contracts creating probity, financial and legal risks.

The current policy is not clear on how contract variations are to be managed. There are opportunities to clarify expectations and improve our processes involving contract variations. These changes will improve both contract performance and financial management and avoid decisions being made which result in overall contract value exceeding delegations in place.

City of Boroondara 14 of 61

It is recommended that variations be approved based on the cumulative value of the contract, rather than the value of the variation. This change will provide greater transparency and oversight to the Senior and Executive Leadership Teams on contract activity.

Further detail has also been added around how to assess a variation and when it is considered a new contract.

Changes to instruments of delegation are recommended to support these changes and allow for prompt and efficient processing of contract variations without causing excessive administrative burden on officers and Councillors.

Contract extensions have been called out separately to avoid confusion.

Monitoring

It is recommended non-material changes to the Policy be allowed to be made without formal approval and will be highlighted at the next policy review presented to Council.

The supporting operational guidelines will be permitted to be amended at the recommendation of the Coordinator Strategic Procurement with the approval of ELT.

Thresholds

Previously, the Act defined separate tender limits for works and goods/services. At the time, it was considered appropriate to have alternate thresholds for these categories.

Since the introduction of the new policy and the move to one tender threshold it has become standard practice to align the requirements across all categories. Feedback internally also suggested the separate requirements for works and goods/services is confusing, particularly for those staff that procure both. This causes errors to be made and creates a surplus of templates and procedures.

It is recommended the policy be changed to one combined set of thresholds for all procurement to reduce confusion and drive compliance.

The proposed thresholds have been informed by analysis of tender activity and extensive benchmarking activity and will provide efficiencies whilst still ensuring Best Value.

Sustainable and Social Procurement

Council has an obligation to consider sustainable and social procurement outcomes as outlined in the Disability Access and Inclusion Plan, Climate Action Plan and the Economic Development Strategy.

It is proposed to introduce a bonus score of up to 5% to local or indigenous business. The methodology of applying this will be incorporated into evaluation templates and the Procurement Guidelines. The 5% is not significant enough to alter an outcome which would result in an award of a contract to an unsuitable vendor but can be the difference between those ranked 1 and 2.

City of Boroondara 15 of 61

A similar bonus is proposed for those offering any significant environmental or social outcomes.

CEO Instrument of Delegation

Officers note that the Instrument of Delegation from Council to the CEO will need to be amended to support the new Policy.

The amendments will include;

- 1. Increasing the financial limit for the CEO; and
- 2. Amending the provisions for approving contract variations.

Executive delegations have not changed in over 10 years. In that time there has been significant increases in costs across all markets and more recently, with supply market pressures, suppliers are reluctant to hold tender pricing for the period of time required to get through the evaluation and approval cycle. This creates a risk of variations to a contract before a project has even started.

The current instruments of delegation are also confusing regarding the approval of contract variations, with the Directors/CEO currently able to approve variations to contracts under delegation of up to \$500,000, effectively doubling the current financial delegation of \$500,000.

A benchmarking exercise across all metropolitan Melbourne councils was completed as part of reviewing delegations. This benchmarking showed the average CEO delegation to be \$1.30 million.

By increasing certain delegations and altering variation provisions, officers will be able to receive endorsement on projects quicker, secure pricing, improve efficiency and reduce risk. The changes will also allow for timely processing of and reduce the risk in the management of contract variations without creating excessive administrative burden for officers and Councillors.

The amended instrument of delegation will provide a clear line of escalation and consistency in the assessment of variations whether initially awarded under delegation or by Council, ensuring that as a contract increases in value it is assessed and approved by the appropriate financial delegate.

The changes proposed are as follows:

- Increase the CEO's delegation to \$1 million for contract awards
- Authorise contract variations for contract awards under delegation up to a maximum cumulative contract total of \$1,100,000 (10% above CEO's delegation)
- Authorisation for contract variations to Council awarded contracts remains at a maximum of 10% of the awarded contract sum, unless otherwise authorised by Council resolution.

The proposed amendments will result in minimal change to the number of contract awards being presented to Council (5 less annually based on 2023 data), however they will significantly contribute to the efficiency of the variation process being proposed.

City of Boroondara 16 of 61

Subject to Council approval of the Policy, officers will make the required changes to the Instrument of Delegation from Council to the CEO, which will be presented at the May 2024 Council meeting.

5. Consultation/communication

Consultation was undertaken with key selected stakeholders, governance, and the Executive Leadership Team.

6. Financial and resource implications

There are no financial implications associated with the draft Procurement Policy 2024.

7. Governance issues

No officers involved in the preparation of this report have a general or material conflict of interest requiring disclosure under chapter 5 of the Governance Rules of Boroondara City Council.

The recommendation contained in this report is compatible with the Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities 2006 as it does not raise any human rights issues.

8. Social and environmental issues

The Policy provides a focus on social and sustainable outcomes and will allow officers to include considerations in their procurement activity whilst ensuring the best value outcome for the community.

Manager: Sapphire Allan, Acting Chief Financial Officer

Report officer: Bronwyn Davies, Coordinator Strategic Procurement

City of Boroondara 17 of 61



Procurement Policy 2024 March 2024



Acknowledgement of Traditional Owners

The City of Boroondara acknowledges the Wurundjeri Woi-wurrung people as the Traditional Owners and original custodians of this land, and we pay our respects to their Elders past and present.

Responsible Directorate: Office of the CEO

Authorised by: Council Date of Adoption: TBA Review Date: TBA



Contents

1	Introd	luction	1	
	1.1	Purpose	1	
	1.2	Scope	1	
2	Policy	y context	1	
	2.1	Legislative context	1	
	2.2	Strategic context	2	
3		ment of GST		
4	Objec	ctives	2	
5	Guidi	Guiding principles		
	5.1	Open and fair competition	2	
	5.2	Value for money	3	
	5.3	VFM criteria	3	
	5.4	Risk management	3	
	5.5	Probity, transparency and accountability		
	5.6	Probity services	4	
	5.7	Disclosure of Information	4	
	5.8	Conflicts of interest	5	
	5.9	Contract Awards	5	
	5.10	Canvassing	6	
	5.11	Gifts and benefits	6	
	5.12	Sustainable and Social Procurement		
6	Gove	rnance, risk and controls	6	
	6.1	Internal controls	6	
	6.2	Standards	7	
	6.3	Procurement delegations	7	
7	Proce	esses and procedures	8	
	7.1	Roles and responsibilities	8	
	7.2	Procurement methods	8	
	7.3	Public Tenders	9	
	7.4	Expressions of interest	9	
	7.5	Request for Information	9	
	7.6	Panel Contracts	9	
	7.7	Collaborative procurement	10	



	7.8	Responsible Financial Management	10
	7.9	Procurement thresholds	10
	7.10	Exemptions	11
	7.11	Exemption to Procurement Policy	13
	7.12	Exemption to Quote Requirements	14
	7.13	Breaches	14
	7.14	Grant funding	14
8	Evalu	ation and award	14
	8.1	Evaluation Plan	14
	8.2	Evaluation Criteria	14
	8.3	Shortlisting and Negotiation	15
	8.4	Financial viability assessment	15
	8.5	Tender Debrief	15
9	Contra	act Management	15
	9.1	Variations	16
	9.2	Contract Extensions	16
	9.3	Cumulative Spend	16
	9.4	Dispute resolution	17
	9.5	Managing and monitoring supply arrangements, KPIs and	
	•	mance	
	9.6	Supplier expectations	
	9.6.1	Supplier Code of Conduct	
		Occupational Health and Safety	
		Council information and Community Personal Information	
		Insurance	
10	Susta	inable Procurement	
	10.1	Sustainable Procurement Definition	
	10.2	Principles	
11		oring Review and Audit	
12	Procu	rement Policy Enquiries and Contact Details	
	12.1	Complaints Handling	
	12.2	Reporting Suspicious Activities	19
Δnn	andiv	1 – Procurement Thresholds	20
		2 - Social and Sustainable Procurement Policy	

Term	Definition
Aggregated Purchasing Contract	A contract established by the Council, government or a nominated agent for the benefit of numerous state, federal and/or local government entities that achieves best value by leveraging combined economies of scale, such as Municipal Association of Victoria (MAV), Procurement Australia, any Council, group of Councils or other local government entity,
Act	Local Government Act 2020
Best Practice	As defined in the Local Government Best Practice Procurement Guidelines or any other document specified by Council
Collaborative Procurement Arrangements	Benefits can take many forms and are often non-tangible (i.e. not a physical item). Benefits include, but are not limited to: access to events or clubs preferential treatment (e.g. priority service, access to benefits or services not usually available) upgrades discounts a new job or promotion access to confidential information offers of secondary employment or contracts. Refer to Aggregated Purchasing Contract
Commercial in Confidence	Information that, if released, may prejudice the business dealing or commercial interests of Council or another party, e.g prices, discounts, rebates, profits, methodologies and process information.
Complex Procurement	A procurement that may be assessed by the Procurement team as being complex procurement having regard to the following factors: difficulty in product or service specification procurement of an innovative or bespoke product or service risk total cost of ownership market dynamics.
Contract Management	The process that ensures all parties to a contract fully meet their respective obligations as efficiently and effectively as possible, in order to deliver the contract objective and provide Value for Money
Council	City of Boroondara or Boroondara City Council
Delegated Officer	A Council officer who is authorised to approve expenditure of Council funds within the delegations recorded in the Financial Delegations Register. Delegations may be granted under the headings of Standard Delegated Authority, Authorised Expenditure or Extraordinary Delegated Authority
ELT	Executive Leadership Team

i

Term	Definition	
Emergency	A sudden or unexpected event requiring immediate action including;	
	 the occurrence of a natural disaster, flooding or fire event at a Council property; the unforeseen cessation of trading of a core service provider; any other situation which is liable to constitute a risk to life or property. 	
	negative events that activate the Municipal Emergency Management Plan or associated sub plans (e.g. Crisis Management Plan);	
	sudden and unforeseeable changes in market conditions that impact Council's delivery of services to the municipal community; and	
	sudden and unforeseeable termination of an existing contractor	
Environmental Procurement	Environmental procurement looks beyond the up-front cost to making purchasing decisions based on the entire life cycle of the goods and services including end of use disposal. This includes products that: contain recycled material; are water and energy efficient; contain no single-use plastic; protect our biodiversity; and can be re-used, re-purposed or recycled at the end of their life. It also includes services relating to sustainable building design and construction and the running of events	
Gifts	Gifts can take many forms, such as:	
	free or heavily discounted items	
	tickets or passes to events, shows etc.	
	enduring items, such as works of art	
	 consumables, such as food or stationery less tangible benefits such as hospitality or services, memberships 	
	etc.	
	hospitality that exceeds common courtesy.	
	A gift may be:	
	offered or given to an individual employee or the organisation	
	offered or given to a family member	
	purchased, home-made or home-grown fine climites a constraint containing	
	of negligible, nominal, or significant value.	
Local Supplier	A commercial business with an operational premise that is physically located in the City of Boroondara and sources 85% or more of their goods or employs 70% or more of staff from within the municipal borders of City of Boroondara. In the event of a collaborative	

ii

Term	Definition
	procurement between Councils, the borders will lie within the boundaries of those participating Councils.
LTFP	Long term financial plan
Material Breach	Any breach of this policy that may also represent a breach of legislation such as procurement thresholds, fraud or corruption, and occupational health and safety.
Probity	Probity is the evidence of ethical behaviour, and can be defined as complete and confirmed integrity, transparency and honesty in a particular process.
	Probity is a defensible process which is able to withstand internal and external scrutiny, which achieves both accountability and transparency, providing respondents with fair and equitable treatment.
Probity Advisor	A probity advisor provides an independent opinion on the integrity of a procurement activity to ensure that tenders are conducted fairly and properly.
	Probity advisors can assist in the development of probity plans, provide advice on indirect or direct conflict of interests, and address and assist with any unexpected probity issues that may arise throughout the procurement process.
	A probity advisor cannot play a dual role as the probity advisor and probity auditor for the same procurement activity.
Probity Auditor	A probity auditor is independent from the Council and probity advisor who provides an independent scrutiny audit either at different times throughout the life of the procurement activity or prior to seeking approval to engage the preferred vendor/s to ensure probity requirements have been adhered to.
Procurement	Procurement is the end-to-end process of acquiring external goods, services and works. This process spans the whole life cycle from initial concept through to the end of the useful life of an asset or the end of a service contract. It also includes the organisational and governance frameworks that underpin the procurement function.
	Any procurement activity is exclusive GST; meaning it is the actual cost to the Council.
Request For x (RFx)	Can be a Request for Tender (RFT), Request for Quote (RFQ) or Expression of Interest (EOI). The process of inviting the supplier market to submit a proposal via tender, quotation, or expression of interest (two-stage tender process). This process is designed to capture commercial information and pricing, followed by the evaluation of submissions and selection of a successful respondent.
Sensitive Procurement	Sensitive procurement refers to procurement activities involving issues such as: • Organisational sensitivity, including the:

iii

Term	Definition	
	 Procurement of a sensitive product or service i.e. cyber security. Potential exposure of sensitive information of either or both of Council or supplier. Political sensitivity. Potential for controversy regarding the procurement process, selecting the successful supplier or awarding the contract. A Sensitive Procurement will be assessed as such by either the Procurement team of a member of ELT. 	
Schedule of Rates	The prescribed rates for performance of or delivery of goods, works and services documented in a Contract	
Social Procurement	Social Procurement is when organisations use their buying power to generate social value above and beyond the value of the goods, services or construction being procured by purchased. Procurement may be grouped into two broad approaches: • Direct approach - Purchasing goods, services or construction from a social benefit supplier. • Indirect approach; • Purchasing goods, services or construction from a mainstream supplier (that is, any supplier that is not a social benefit supplier) and uses invitations to supply and clauses in contracts to deliver social and sustainable outcomes. • Where a supplier to Council procures their own goods/services/works from a known social benefit supplier.	
Supplier Code of Conduct	A Supplier Code of Conduct sets out the standards of behaviour that a supplier agrees to comply with when under Contract with Council. For those contracts to which the Supplier Code of Conduct will apply, suppliers will be provided with a copy or access to a copy of the Supplier Code of Conduct at tender or quotation stage.	
Total Contract Sum	The potential total value of the contract including: costs for the full term of the contract, including any options for either party to extend the contract anticipated contingency allowances or variations all other known, anticipated and reasonably foreseeable costs.	

Term	Definition
Value for Money (VFM)	VFM in procurement is about selecting the supply of goods, services and works taking into account both cost and non-cost factors that benefit our community including:
	contribution to the advancement of Council's priorities
	non-cost factors such as fitness for purpose, quality, service and support
	 cost-related factors including whole-of-life costs and transaction costs associated with acquiring, using, holding, maintaining and disposing of the goods, services or works.



1 Introduction

1.1 Purpose

Council recognises the contribution that effective, ethical, equitable and transparent procurement makes in building trust and confidence with rate payers and key stakeholders of the Boroondara community.

The Council Procurement Policy ('Policy') is the overarching policy for the procurement of goods and services and works.

Council recognises the need to ensure its procurement framework establishes best practice principles including value for money, open and fair competition, accountability, risk management, probity and transparency.

Council also acknowledges its Corporate Social Responsibility in:

- the supply chains significant material impact on the organisation's sustainability performance;
- purchasing and procuring from local businesses as a priority, where the goods and/or services are available and represent overall value for money; and
- meeting Child Safe Standards, and ensuring processes are in place, after a child safe risk
 assessment is completed, for supplier engagements requiring a level of contact with children to
 reduce the risk to children.

Procurement decisions should support Council's commitment to environmental, social, ethical and local outcomes when seeking best overall value.

The Policy is supported by Council's Procurement Procedures and Contract Management Guidelines

1.2 Scope

The Policy applies to all contracting and procurement activities relating to goods, services and works and is applicable to all Councillors, Council employees (including temporary staff), contractors, consultants, third parties procuring on Council's behalf, volunteers and suppliers.

This Policy provides direction on the conduct of procurement activities throughout the sourcing, management and disposal phases. It also covers the general procurement framework but does not extend to the related accounts payable processes.

2 Policy context

2.1 Legislative context

This Procurement Policy is made in accordance with the requirements of sections 108 and 109 of the <u>Local Government Act 2020</u> (Vic) ('Act') and associated Regulations.

This includes the need to comply with Policy requirements during all procurement processes and providing appropriate reporting to Council regarding collaborative procurement opportunities with other Councils or public bodies.



2.2 Strategic context

The Policy shall support Council's corporate vision, strategies and other policies, including but not limited to those related to fraud and corruption control, sustainability, protection of the environment, corporate social responsibility and meeting the needs of the local community.

3 Treatment of GST

All monetary values including thresholds stated in this policy are exclusive of GST.

4 Objectives

The objectives of the Policy are to:

- promote open and fair competition and provide value for money;
- provide policy and guidance to Council to allow consistency and control over procurement activities;
- demonstrate accountability to rate payers;
- · provide guidance on ethical behaviour in public sector procurement;
- · demonstrate the application of elements of best practice in procurement;
- · promote collaborative procurement;
- demonstrate consideration of sustainability in procurement with respect to social, economic and environmental factors; and
- maximise the probability of obtaining the right outcome when purchasing goods and services or undertaking works.

5 Guiding principles

Council's procurement activities are guided by the following procurement best practice principles:

- · open and fair competition;
- value for money ('VFM');
- · risk management;
- probity and transparency;
- accountability; and
- sustainable and social procurement objectives.

5.1 Open and fair competition

Council's procurement activities and commercial transactions are underpinned by the highest standards of integrity, honesty, fairness and openness. All prospective suppliers are treated without bias (actual or perceived) and afforded the same access to information.

Any suspected improper conduct, including suspected fraud, corruption, substantial mismanagement of public resources, risk to public health and safety, risk to the environment, or detrimental action should be managed in accordance with Council's internal policies and procedures.



5.2 Value for money

Ultimately, there is a need to ensure that Council's procurement delivers value for money ('VFM') for Council and Boroondara's community. VFM means more than just the lowest price. In measuring VFM, it must also advance the Council's economic, environmental and social objectives for the long-term wellbeing of our community.

Council utilises a VFM methodology when assessing procurement quotations, tenders and proposals. Selection is based on the most advantageous outcome for Council and Boroondara's community. Council is not obliged to accept the lowest tender, proposal or quotation and may not decide to accept any offers it receives.

5.3 VFM criteria

To achieve VFM for the community, Council will look beyond upfront costs to make purchasing decisions based on the entire life cycle of goods and services or works, and take into account related costs, environmental/circular economy and social risks and benefits, end of life disposal, and broader social and environmental implications.

Council's procurement activities will be carried out on the basis of obtaining VFM consistent with acceptable quality, reliability and delivery considerations.

VFM in Council procurement involves selecting the supply of goods, services and works taking into account both cost and non-cost factors including:

- a) Non-cost factors such as contribution to the advancement of Council's priorities and objectives, fitness for purpose, quality, reliability, social and environmental impacts, service and support; and
- b) cost-related factors including whole-of-life costs and transaction costs associated with acquiring, using, holding, maintaining and disposing of the goods, services or works.

VFM is best achieved by:

- a) developing, implementing and managing procurement strategies that support the co-ordination and streamlining of activities throughout the procurement lifecycle;
- b) aggregating purchasing whenever possible;
- c) participating in collaborative procurement activities where possible;
- d) undertaking competitive procurement processes; and
- e) identifying and rectifying inefficiencies in procurement processes.

5.4 Risk management

All procurement is undertaken in accordance with acceptable risk parameters shaped by Council's risk appetite and the associated enterprise-wide risk management framework.

Appropriate risk management principles must be applied throughout all stages of the procurement and contracting lifecycle. These principles are designed to protect and enhance Council's capability to prepare for, respond to and recover from risks and issues associated with work health and safety, personal injury, property damage, reputation damage, financial exposure, business interruption, climate



change, intellectual property disputes and interruption to the efficient supply of goods, services and works.

5.5 Probity, transparency and accountability

Underpinning the Policy is the need for probity and integrity to remain integral components of all Council procurement. In addition, Council recognises its accountability for delivering timely outcomes using public resources and seeks to ensure Council decisions are transparent and defensible.

Accountability in procurement must include the ability to provide a reasonable explanation and evidence of the process undertaken, including the recommendations and decisions made. An independent third party must be able to clearly see that a fair, reasonable and transparent process has been followed.

All parties associated with a procurement activity on Council's behalf are responsible for ensuring they are aware of their obligations under relevant codes of conduct, application of the law and their delegations of authority. This includes third parties engaged to procure goods, services or works on Council's behalf.

Council staff must be able to account for all procurement decisions and ensure all procurement activities leave an audit trail for monitoring and reporting processes.

5.6 Probity services

Council has a responsibility to ensure the highest level of integrity is maintained during procurement activities. To maximise the integrity of a procurement, Council may appoint an independent Probity Advisor and / or Probity Auditor.

The Probity Advisor and Probity Auditor must be independent from Council and must not be the same person or organisation.

A Probity Advisor and/or Probity Auditor must be engaged in procurement activities:

- with an expected value over the life of the contract of \$5 million or over for goods and services and \$10 million or more for works; or
- for contracts of a lessor value, where a proposed contract is considered by the Procurement Team, in consultation with the relevant Director, high risk, complex or sensitive in nature, politically sensitive or subject to a high degree of public scrutiny.

5.7 Disclosure of Information

In almost all instances, information provided by prospective providers of goods, services and works in the circumstances required by this Policy will contain Commercial in Confidence information.

To ensure the integrity of the tender process is not compromised, the Tender Evaluation Panel will take all reasonable steps to restrict access to individual tenderer proposals until such time as a report is presented to the relevant employee with the necessary financial delegation or Council. This is intended to ensure that all who are involved in the final decision are fully and equally informed. It is acknowledged that it may be necessary to keep information confidential, and to consider information in Council meetings that are closed to the public.

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



Commercial in confidence information received by Council must not be disclosed and is to be stored in a secure location.

Councillors and Council Staff must take all reasonable measures to maintain confidentiality of:

- information disclosed by organisations in tenders, quotations or during negotiations;
- all information provided as Commercial in Confidence; and
- pre-contract information, including but not limited to, information provided in quotes, tenders or precontract negotiations.

Councillors and Council Staff are to avoid references to current or proposed contracts in discussion with acquaintances or outside interests.

Discussion with a potential supplier during tender evaluations should not go beyond the extent necessary to resolve doubt on what is being offered by that supplier.

At no stage should any discussions be entered into which could improperly influence the procurement process or negotiation of a contract prior to the contract approval process being finalised, other than authorised pre-contract negotiations.

This type of information may also be "confidential information" under the *Local Government Act 2020*. Disclosing confidential information is an offence and can lead to prosecution and fines.

5.8 Conflicts of interest

Councillors, and Council staff, any external consultants / contractors engaged by Council and suppliers to Council, shall at all times avoid situations which may give rise to an actual, potential or perceived conflict of interest.

Council staff involved in Procurement activities, including preparing Tender documentation, writing Tender specification, opening Tenders, participating in evaluation panels, preparing a recommendation report and awarding tenders, must adhere to internal Conflict of Interest procedures.

Any actual or potential conflict of interest identified by Council employees, any external consultants / contractors and suppliers as part of any procurement process must be declared to the relevant Manager on the Conflict of Interest and Confidentiality Declaration form, or in such other manner as is directed by the Procurement or Governance teams from time to time, prior to the evaluation of submissions.

Any actual or potential conflict of interest identified by a Councillor, when considering a report presented to the Council in relation to a contract award, must be declared and the Councillor must vacate the meeting at the time of the report being considered, in the manner required by the Act, the Councillor Code of Conduct and Council's Governance Rules.

5.9 Contract Awards

Council is committed to being transparent with contract awards. Where a procurement contract has been awarded with a value greater than \$500,000, excluding GST, information regarding the contract award will be made available on the Council website.



5.10 Canvassing

Suppliers of goods, services or works are prohibited from engaging Councillors, employees, consultant or third-party agents to discuss any aspect of a tender, quote or contract other than the nominated contact for the tender or quote. Any engagement other than with the nominated procurement representative may disqualify the supplier.

5.11 Gifts and benefits

No Councilor, employee or third-party agents shall seek or accept any immediate or future reward or benefit in return for a decision by Council to award a Council contract or where it could be reasonably perceived as influencing them or their position or undermining their integrity or the integrity of the process in some way.

Any gift or benefit offered will be managed in accordance with Council's internal policies and processes.

5.12 Sustainable and Social Procurement

Council recognises its Corporate Social Responsibility and is committed to advancing shared value by deriving economic, environmental, social ethical, local and environmental outcomes through its procurement. Where it is possible, Council will purchase from for-social benefit and environmentally sustainable entities, and indirectly by including social and environmental clauses in its contracts with private sector providers and screening supply chains for social and sustainable considerations.

To achieve this, Council's procurement strategies will:

- apply a local preference test;
- promote the attraction of social enterprises;
- promote the attraction of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people enterprises;
- foster innovation in sustainable products and services;
- promote and apply an environmental sustainability test; and
- ensure that fair and ethical sourcing practices by officers and suppliers are applied including legislative obligations to employees.

Council commits to applying principles of sustainability to its decision making and activities. In addition, Council applies sound contracting principles to its procurement activities. Appendix 2 outlines economic, social and environmental objectives.

6 Governance, risk and controls

Council has established a procurement management responsibility structure and a system of procurement that ensures accountability, traceability and auditability of all procurement decisions made over the lifecycle of all goods, services and works purchased by Council.

6.1 Internal controls

Council will maintain a framework of internal controls over procurement processes which aims to ensure:

- more than one person is involved in and responsible for a transaction end to end;
- · a clearly documented audit trail exists for all procurement activities;

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



- transparency in the Procurement process;
- · delegations are not exercised beyond the authority given in the Financial Delegations Register;
- · appropriate authorisations/financial delegations are obtained and documented;
- systems are in place for appropriate monitoring and performance measurement; and
- a process is in place for escalation, where appropriate, of procurement matters (including procedural and spend non-compliance) to the Executive Leadership Team, or the Audit and Risk Committee or the Council as required.

The framework of internal controls over procurement processes includes regular internal audit review of procurement activities and audit by Councils Strategic Procurement Team of compliance with the Procurement Policy and the supporting procedures.

6.2 Standards

All procurement processes shall be conducted in accordance with the requirements of this Policy and any associated procedures, relevant legislation, relevant Australian Standards, Commercial Law and the Act.

Compliance will be monitored by the Council's Procurement Team and minor issues identified will be addressed by Council Staff in leadership positions. Where required, serious compliance issues will be reported by the CEO to the Audit and Risk Committee and Council.

All Council policies comply with the Victorian Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities.

Council's procurement activities shall be carried out to the professional standards required by best practice and, where relevant, in compliance with;

- Local Government Act 2020 (the Act)
- Council's policies including this Procurement Policy and the Purchasing Card Policy
- Council's procedures including the Procurement Procedures and Contract Management Manual;
- Council's codes of behaviour including the Code of Conduct and Gifts and Benefits policies'
- Victorian Local Government Best Practice Procurement Guidelines 2013 (or as updated)
- · Other legislative requirements such as but not limited to the;
 - o Competition and Consumer Act 2010 (Cth)
 - o Goods Act 1958
 - o Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities Act 2006 (Vic)
 - o Environmental Protection Act 2017 (Vic)
 - o Building and Construction Industry Security of Payment Act 2002
 - o Disability Act 2006
 - Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005 (Vic); and
 - Competition and Consumer Act 2010 (Cth)

6.3 Procurement delegations

The authority to approve the establishment of contracts / agreements and approve expenditure must be in accordance with Council's Instrument of Delegations and the Procurement Authority Limits.

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



An officer's delegation must cover the total contracted amount as well as any extensions or variations. Once the total contract amount exceeds the officer's delegation, another delegate or Council must approve the revised expenditure.

Council has delegated responsibilities relating to the expenditure of funds for the purchase of goods, services and works, the acceptance of quotations and tenders and for contract management activities to the CEO. The CEO has further delegated some of those responsibilities to other members of Council Staff, subject to specified conditions and limitations.

7 Processes and procedures

7.1 Roles and responsibilities

Procurement activity within Council will be driven by the relevant business unit with the Procurement Team providing oversight and guidance. Councillors, staff and persons undertaking procurement on Council's behalf are responsible for complying with this policy.

Directors are accountable to ensure that annual business plans, where it is known a procurement activity will be required, are a true reflection of the procurement activities expected to occur within the financial year.

The Procurement Team is responsible for;

- Maintaining the Procurement Policy and any supporting operational guidelines, processes and procedures;
- Maintaining appropriate procurement and contracts management systems and tools;
- · Providing procurement related advice and support to the organisation as required;
- Building organisational procurement and contract management capability (including delivery of training and provision of guidance material);
- Promoting awareness of and monitoring compliance with this Policy;
- · Ensuring legislation is followed, reporting breaches and corrective actions in a timely manner; and
- Collaborating with other Councils and organisations to identify best practice in and achieving better value from Procurement.

7.2 Procurement methods

This Policy applies to all procurements regardless of value, risk or process. Standard procurement methods include:

- Purchase Order following a quotation process in accordance with the thresholds outlined in this
 policy:
- Approved purchasing schemes (ie panel arrangements, collaborative or joint procurement etc);
- Purchase Order under contract following an RFx event; and
- Procurement under an exemption outlined in this Policy.

Council may, at its discretion and based on the complexity and cost of the project, conduct a one stage or multi-stage procurement process.

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



7.3 Public Tenders

A public tender process will be used for all procurements valued at \$500,000 and above for goods, services and works, unless there is an applicable exemption as per section 7.10 of this policy.

All public tenders will be published in the media and via Council's eTendering portal.

For procurements valued below \$500,000 Council will invite quotes from vendors in accordance with the threshold requirements listed in Appendix 1

7.4 Expressions of interest

Council may seek Expressions of Interest ("EOI") via a public process where:

- there are likely to be many tenderers;
- tendering will be costly to Council and tenderers or the procurement activity is complex;
- there is uncertainty as to the willingness and/or interest of vendors to supply; or
- Council requires advice from the market regarding how best to address a particular need.

An EOI process is the first stage of a two-stage process that is followed by an open or closed tender process. There should be no intent to engage vendors as a direct result of an EOI process.

7.5 Request for Information

Where Council is uncertain as to the nature and specification of goods and services it requires, Council may undertake a Request for Information (RFI) process. An RFI may be undertaken for reasons which include establishing:

- a) advice from the market is required regarding how best to address a particular need;
- b) available technologies, products or services in the marketplace that meet Council needs;
- whether proposed terms and conditions or deliverable expectations are acceptable in the marketplace; or
- d) whether proposed budgets are adequate to meet non-standard procurement needs.

Council should use an RFI rather than a Request for Tender or EOI in order to improve its understanding of its own needs, availability of appropriate goods and services and likely costs.

7.6 Panel Contracts

Council may appoint a panel of suppliers as the result of a competitive procurement process in an annual supply or longer panel arrangement.

Once a panel arrangement is established, this is a continuing offer by one or more suppliers to provide specified goods, works or services for a predetermined length of time, usually at a predetermined unit rate, and in accordance with pre-agreed terms and conditions.

When obtaining goods or services from suppliers on these panels, quotations for lump sum requirements or projects should be sought from the panellists in line with the thresholds set out in this policy (subject to the terms of the contract) to promote competition, retain competitive tension and obtain Value for Money.



7.7 Collaborative procurement

In accordance with Section 108(3c) of the Act, Council staff must consider any opportunities for collaborative procurement in relation to a procurement process undertaken by Council. Where practical, Council will collaborate with other Councils and public bodies or utilise Collaborative Procurement Arrangements in order to take advantage of economies of scale, reduce risk, maximise social or environmental outcomes and deliver community benefits for all participating councils.

In accordance with Section 109(2) of the Act, any Council report that recommends entering into a procurement arrangement must set out information relating to opportunities for collaborative procurement, including:

- the nature of those opportunities, if any, and the councils or public bodies with which they are available; and
- why Council did, or did not, pursue the identified opportunities for collaboration in relation that procurement process.

Collaborative procurement will be achieved through:

- aligning procurement categories and timing (joint procurement);
- using existing supplier panel arrangements via MAV Procurement, Procurement Australia, or other Local, State or Commonwealth government entities which were established via a public tender process where it provides an advantageous Value for Money outcome for Council (subject to internal delegation approval).

7.8 Responsible Financial Management

The principle of responsible financial management shall be applied to all Procurement activities. Accordingly, to give effect to this principle, the availability of existing funds within an approved budget, the LTFP or source of funds shall be established prior to the commencement of any Procurement action for the supply of goods, services or works.

Council funds must be used efficiently and effectively to procure goods, services and works and every attempt must be made to contain the costs of the Procurement process within an allocated budget, and without compromising any of the Procurement principles set out in this Policy.

7.9 Procurement thresholds

Council will invite tenders, proposals, quotes and EOIs from the supply market for goods, services, building and construction works in accordance with the thresholds listed in Appendix 1 of this Policy to ensure compliance with the Act. These thresholds will only be varied with approval from Council.

The thresholds must represent the estimated value of the whole of term of the contract i.e. the initial term plus any options to extend the initial contract term exclusive of GST.

The options for a procurement process compliant with the public tendering requirements contained in the Act include:

a) Council running its own publicly advertised tender process, a variety of advertising mediums may be chosen from including, national newspapers, local newspapers and web-based forums.

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



- b) Council participating in collaborative tender processes for similar services in conjunction with other councils including councils in local procurement networks.
- c) Council appointing an external agent to run a tender process on its behalf. Organisations such as Procurement Australia and MAV Procurement are active in this area.
- d) Council accessing Victorian State Government contracts (e.g. State Purchase Contracts, Whole-of-Government contracts) or Federal Government contracts that have been made available to Local Government and which Local Government can access.
- e) Council accessing contracts for panels of suppliers where those panels have been put in place through a compliant tender process. For example, these panel contracts may have been put in place through a Council-run tender process, a tender process run for Council by an external agent or be a Victorian State Government panel or Federal Government arrangement made available to Local Government.
- f) Seeking an exemption as outlined in section 7.10 of this Policy.

7.10 Exemptions

Use of any exception must be endorsed by the relevant Director and is still subject to relevant financial delegation approval.

The following circumstances are exempt from the general RFx requirements including inviting a public tender or expression of interest.

Exemption	Explanation/Limitations	
In urgent or extraordinary circumstances due to genuine emergency or hardship	Sudden, significant or unforeseeable events where the CEO or Council has resolved a contract must be entered into due to an Emergency Event or where the Victorian Government has declared a State of Emergency.	
Where Council seeks to enter into a contract made with, or purchase from a contract made by an Aggregated Purchasing Agreement.	 An existing panel agreement established via public tender; Another government entity (including State Purchase Contract, Whole of Victorian Government Contracts); or A procurement process conducted by: the Municipal Association of Victoria on behalf of a group of councils; Procurement Australia to which Victorian councils have access; Another local government entity (subject to the conditions of that contract); or Other approved third party. 	



Exemption	Explanation/Limitations
Where Council seeks to enter into a contract relying on a Government entity pre-qualification scheme;	This will include; • the construction suppliers register; • the marketing services register. Provided tenders are sought from a minimum of three (3) pre-qualified contractors registered.
A 6 month extension of contracts while Council is conducting a market tender	Allows Council to extend an existing contract for a maximum of 6 months where the procurement to replace the contract has commenced, and where the tender process or negotiations will take or have taken longer than expected.
Information technology resellers and software developers where there is only one supplier or a change to the existing software is cost-prohibitive or would not meet Value for Money principles	Allows Council to renew software licences, subscriptions and maintenance and support, enhance or upgrade existing systems when there is only one supplier of the software; or the existing software is considered fit for purpose and continues to provide value for money, and approved by Director Customer & Transformation
Professional services unsuitable to tendering	 Legal Services Insurances Liability Mutual Insurance (LMI) Loan Borrowings Postal charges (Australia Post) Professional Memberships & Subscriptions Medical Advertising of jobs, tenders and other public notices
Novated Contracts	Where the initial contract was entered into in compliance with the Act and due diligence has been undertaken in respect to the new party
Operating and Finance Leases	Where the lessor leases an asset (generally a vehicle or plant and equipment) to the Council and assumes the residual value risk of the vehicle
Regional Waste Management Groups	Situations where a Regional Waste Management Group constituted under section 50F of the <i>Environment Protection Act 2017</i> had already conducted a public tender for and on behalf of its member Councils



Exemption	Explanation/Limitations
When engaging a specific artist/artistic group.	one off hosting or performance at one of Council's events; or unique artistic output.
Utility companies	When utility authorities are required to undertake work on their assets
Engagement of Traditional Owners where the primary purpose of the procurement activity is to gather information or seek advice relating to Aboriginal culturally sensitive issues	This could include land management considerations pursuant to the <i>Aboriginal Heritage Act 2006 (Vic)</i>
Statutory Compulsory Monopoly Insurance Schemes	Motor Vehicle compulsory third party WorkCover

7.11 Exemption to Procurement Policy

An exemption to the requirements of the Procurement Policy may be obtained for the following circumstances subject to formal CEO approval;

- where a contract is due to expire and:
 - the value of the approved original contract (contract value plus value of extension options)
 either:
 - did not exceed the thresholds; or
 - exceeded the thresholds but was entered into after a public tender, EOI or external panel arrangement process;

and

- $\circ\quad$ there is an ongoing need for the goods, services or works provided under the original contract;
- the goods, services or works provided under the original contract cannot conveniently or economically be provided or undertaken by anyone in the market other than the original contractor; and
- the proposed new contract with the original contractor has been assessed to ensure that it continues to represent best value for money;
- where enquiries into the relevant market have revealed that there is only one supplier or provider, or one viable supplier or provider, of the goods, services or works to be procured;
- where the Chief Executive Officer is satisfied, on reasonable grounds, that not going to market will
 produce a better, or better value, outcome for Council.

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



7.12 Exemption to Quote Requirements

An exemption from seeking the minimum number of quotes must have the express documented approval of the relevant ELT staff member. Any pre-approval does not excuse the procurement activity from due process and financial approval.

7.13 Breaches

Compliance will be monitored by the Procurement Team. Spend non-compliance and breaches will be reported to Council's Executive Leadership Team on a quarterly basis. Breaches must also be reported by Managers in the annual Legal and Ethical Compliance attestations which are then reported to the Audit and Risk Committee.

Any identified Material Breach will be reported immediately to the CEO.

7.14 Grant funding

Where Council expenditure is funded from State or Federal Government grant monies, the requirement to comply with Section 108 of the Act and this Policy remains unless there are grant conditions which provide alternative arrangements.

Where Council provides grant funding to local organisations, the requirement to comply with Section 108 of the Act and this Policy does not apply.

8 Evaluation and award

Council will only accept tenders lodged by the method as described in the tender documents. Council will not accept late tenders.

Each RFx issued by Council will be evaluated in accordance with the Conditions of Tendering and the approved Evaluation Plan.

All evaluations will be conducted by appropriately qualified and briefed persons. Where this evaluation is undertaken by a Tender Evaluation Panel, the evaluation panel will comprise of at least three persons and may include additional external specialists in order to ensure best value is achieved.

8.1 Evaluation Plan

An Evaluation Plan shall be developed, approved and strictly adhered to by the Tender Evaluation Panel. Amongst other things this involves the establishment of more detailed evaluation criteria, the application of a pre-approved and weighted scoring system, and probity escalation process. The Evaluation Plan must be completed and approved prior to the RFx being issued.

8.2 Evaluation Criteria

Mandatory Compliance criteria (e.g. Australian Business Number ('ABN') registration, relevant statutory obligations, licences and other required qualifications) will be included in all RFx as appropriate.

The Council may also include, but not limited to, the following evaluation criteria categories to determine whether a proposed contract provides VFM:

- Tendered price (minimum 30%, unless otherwise approved by a member of ELT)
- Capacity of the Tenderer to provide the Goods and/or Services and/or Works.

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



- Capability of the Tenderer to provide the Goods and/or Services and/or Works.
- Demonstration of Sustainable and Social Procurement Impact.
- Quality.
- An assessment of risk and overall Best Value.

8.3 Shortlisting and Negotiation

Council may conduct a shortlisting process during the evaluation of any RFx event. Shortlisting can be based on any criterion or criteria but only in pursuit of the most advantageous outcome for the Council. Shortlisted respondents may be invited to submit a Best and Final Offer (BAFO) in relation to all or certain aspects of their submissions.

Once a preferred tenderer/s are selected, negotiation may be conducted in order to obtain the optimal solution and commercial arrangements for Council, provided negotiations remain within the original scope and intent of the tender. Probity requirements apply to all negotiations.

A final recommendation will be made either to:

- an employee with the necessary financial delegation; or
- Council,

for a decision on the awarding of the contract.

8.4 Financial viability assessment

The financial viability assessment of potential suppliers must form part of the due diligence undertaken by Council during procurement processes. These assessments are used to check the immediate and ongoing capacity of suppliers to complete works or supply goods and services.

Independent financial assessments must be conducted for all procurement activities where the total Contract Value exceeds \$1,000,000 unless a financial assessment for that vendor has already been conducted in the previous 12 months. Assessments may also be conducted for procurement activities of a lesser value based on risk.

8.5 Tender Debrief

After the execution of the contract, any unsuccessful vendors may request a de-briefing session. This session may provide the supplier with enough information to assist them to improve responses and/or performance in the future.

9 Contract Management

In order to continually improve its procurement and contract management processes and outcomes, Council will evaluate and seek to improve on all aspects of procurement and contract management, in accordance with its documented procurement processes and Contract Management Guidelines.

Good contract management ensures goods, services and works are delivered to the required standards of quality and quantity as intended by the contract through;

 establishing a system monitoring and achieving the responsibilities and obligations of all parties under the contract;

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



- providing a means for the early recognition of issues and performance problems and the identification of solutions;
- adhering to the Council's risk management framework and relevant Occupational Health and Safety and sustainability requirements.

Council contracts are to include contract management requirements commensurate with the complexity of the procurement.

A Contract Manager must be nominated for each contract. The Contract Manager is responsible for proactively managing the delivery of the contracted goods, services or works to ensure Council, and therefore the community, received Value for Money.

Council awards some contracts that are strategically critical and of relatively high value. Council will provide additional senior oversight to the management of such significant contracts.

9.1 Variations

All contract variations must be assessed to determine whether they are properly characterised as variations, or whether they are in effect a new contract. This will depend on factors like:

- the monetary value of the proposed variation, i.e the value of the variation in the context of thresholds fixed by the Procurement Policy; and
- the subject matter of the proposed variation, and whether it is consistent with the scope of the original contract.

Where a variation to a contract occurs, the procurement delegation is defined by the cumulative value of the contract including the proposed variation.

An officer with a sub-delegation from the CEO may vary a contract to the relevant limit in the procurement delegations. Any variation that results in a contract sum that exceeds an officer's procurement delegation limit must be escalated to an employee with the appropriate financial delegation or referred to Council for decision.

Prior approval is required for all variations including ensuring that approved budget is available for all variations.

9.2 Contract Extensions

Any decision to award a contract does not include the awarding of any extension options for the contract unless specifically stated.

The extension of a contract containing an extension option is approved by the same delegated position or the Director that approved the original contract.

If the original contract was approved by Council, then the contract extension must also be approved by Council, unless otherwise specifically delegated by Council to a staff position.

9.3 Cumulative Spend

A procurement must not be split to circumvent the procurement thresholds set out in Appendix 1 of this Policy.

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



However, it is recognised that certain goods, services or works of the same or a similar kind will be purchased from the same provider under separate arrangements on a regular basis. This will give rise to cumulative spend.

In those circumstances, the procurement thresholds set out in Appendix 1 of this Policy must be considered on the basis of a rolling two-year average spend on the goods, services or works purchased from the same supplier. If expenditure is ongoing in nature and the cumulative spend is likely to exceed the public tender threshold over a rolling two year period, then staff will review the opportunity to pursue a contract for the purchase of such goods, services or works.

Expenditure resulting from a competitive process may be excluded from the cumulative spend analysis.

9.4 Dispute resolution

All Council contracts shall incorporate dispute management and alternative dispute resolution provisions to minimise the chance of disputes escalating and leading to legal action.

9.5 Managing and monitoring supply arrangements, KPIs and performance

Council and/or our agents actively manage supplier relationships and monitor performance before, during and after establishing procurement arrangements and contracts. The level of monitoring will be appropriate to the relative risk Council is exposed to.

To allow for early intervention and, if necessary, optimise performance, regular monitoring of supplier performance will be carried out to assess whether it meets critical requirements such as timeliness and conforming to specifications/agreed requirements.

9.6 Supplier expectations

9.6.1 Supplier Code of Conduct

Council is committed to ethical, sustainable and socially responsible procurement, and expect the same high standards from our suppliers.

Suppliers undertaking work any providing goods or services on behalf of Council are required to comply with the requirements of Council's Supplier Code of Conduct.

9.6.2 Occupational Health and Safety

Council requires all contractors and suppliers to comply with all legislative and regulatory requirements, particularly in relation to Occupational Health and Safety. This is a mandatory requirement and non-compliance (at Council's sole discretion) may result in disqualification of current and prospective suppliers and contractors.

9.6.3 Council information and Community Personal Information

Where a contractor is provided with, and/or given access to council information; particularly personal information about community members, Contract Managers must ensure that the contract appropriately protects that information and contractors comply with attestation or certification requirements.

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



9.6.4 Insurance

Where a contract requires certain levels of insurance, a Contract Manager must ensure they receive updated certificates of cover annually.

No contract will be executed until Council has received copies of all required certificates of insurance. No works or services will commence under a contract until the contract has been signed by all parties.

10 Sustainable Procurement

10.1 Sustainable Procurement Definition

Sustainable procurement involves decision making that has the most positive environmental, social and economic impacts possible across the entire lifecycle of goods, services and works.

10.2 Principles

Council commits to applying principles of sustainability to all its decision-making and activities and, as such, encourages diversity, acceptance, fairness, compassion, inclusion, access for people of all abilities and environmental sustainability through procurement. In addition, Council applies sound contracting principles to its procurement activity. Accordingly, Council will give high regard to the elements listed in Appendix 2 when making procurement decisions.

11 Monitoring Review and Audit

The Procurement Team will monitor procurement activity on an ongoing basis with respect to annual procurement activity and compliance with key internal controls and will provide regular reporting to the Executive Leadership Team.

Council is committed to continuous improvement and will review the Policy in accordance with the requirements of the Act to ensure it continues to meet its wider strategic objectives.

This Policy is subject to amendment at any time if required and is to be reviewed at least once in every four (4) year Council term as required by the Act.

Minor amendments to this document may be required from time to time. Where amendments don't materially alter the document, they will be made administratively, without a requirement for formal approval.

The supporting Procurement Procedures and Contract Management Guidelines will be maintained by the Procurement Team with any operational amendments to be approved by the Executive Leadership Team.

12 Procurement Policy Enquiries and Contact Details

For further information on this policy, please contact Council's Procurement Team via email procurement@boroondara.vic.gov.au

12.1 Complaints Handling

Members of the public and suppliers are encouraged to report known or suspected incidences of improper conduct to the CEO.

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



A procurement complaint in relation to the process and probity applied by Council when carrying out a procurement activity should be lodged with the Strategic Procurement and Contracts Team via letter or email.

Councillor's and Council Staff will report and manage complaints in accordance with Council's internal policies and processes.

12.2 Reporting Suspicious Activities

All Councillors, staff and suppliers are required at all times to act honestly and with integrity and to safeguard the public resources for which they are responsible. Council is committed to protecting all revenue, expenditure and assets from any attempt to gain illegal benefits (financial or otherwise). Council will take all reasonable steps to protect those who assist Council by providing information about suspected fraud. This will include confidentiality of identity and protection from harassment to the extent possible.

Suspected improper conduct, offers of bribes, commissions and any other irregular approaches from suppliers, prospective suppliers or other individuals will be investigated and reports in accordance with Council's internal policies and processes.

The CEO must notify IBAC of any matter they suspect on reasonable grounds to involve corrupt conduct occurring or having occurred in accordance with mandatory reporting requirements under the *Independent Broad-based Anti-Corruption Commission Act 2011*.



Appendix 1 - Procurement Thresholds

Guidelines will be determined from time to time for minimum spend thresholds associated with Council's procurement activities. These will be decided by analysing the historical size and complexity of the procurement activity and of proposed procurement activities.

The scope of projects must not be split into similar portions to avoid procurement thresholds.

Any pre-approval not to seek the required number of quotes must be sought from the Director and must be through the pre-approval template. Any pre-approval does not excuse the procurement activity from due process and financial approval.

Council's thresholds are exclusive GST for procurement activities as follows:

Value	Procurement Methodology (RFT/RFQ/Simple RFQ/Direct Purchase/Single Quote)
<\$3,000	Direct purchase (from local supplier where possible) Best value principles apply One (1) quote (written for >\$1,000) • Purchase Order (PO) or Directorate Credit Card
\$3,001 - \$15,000	One (1) written quote (from local supplier where possible) PO required unless exempt (eg, utilities, subscriptions etc) Quote attached to requisition.
\$15,001 - \$50,000	Seek two (2) written quotes (if via an Aggregated Purchasing Contract, must follow requirements established for the particular panel; if no requirements, seek a minimum of two (2) written quotes) Council's eTendering portal (> \$25,000 mandatory, contract number recommended) Purchase order Quotes must be attached to requisition
\$50,001 - \$250,000	Seek three (3) written quotes (if via an Aggregated Purchasing Contract, must follow requirements established for the particular panel; if no requirements, seek a minimum of three (3) written quotes) Contract number required and quoted on PO Council's eTendering portal Simple Evaluation Plan that includes a probity escalation process Evaluation Report Simple Contract



Value	Procurement Methodology (RFT/RFQ/Simple RFQ/Direct Purchase/Single Quote)
\$250,001 - \$500,000	Seek five (5) written quotes (if via an Aggregated Purchasing Contract, must follow requirements established for the particular panel; if no requirements, seek a minimum of five (5) written quotes) Contract number required and quoted on PO Council's eTendering portal Probity and Evaluation Plan, relevant contract Evaluation Report
	If Public Process, consider engaging Probity Advisor and or Probity Auditor based on the requirements under section 5.3.1 of this policy
Over \$500,000	Public Process - RFT, RFI, EOI OR (or if via an Aggregated Purchasing Contract, must follow requirements established for the particular panel; if no requirements, seek a minimum of six (6) written quotes) • Contract number required and quoted on PO • Council's eTendering portal (issued via the Procurement Team) • Probity and Evaluation Plan, relevant contract • Evaluation Report to Council • Refer to section 5.3.1 of this policy to determine if the engagement of a Probity Advisor and or Probity Auditor is required

Purchase orders must be raised and provided to the Supplier before the receipt of an invoice. It is best practice for the Supplier to quote Council's purchase order number on their invoice for ease of payment.

Further process is documented in Council's Procurement and Contract Management Manual.



Appendix 2 - Social and Sustainable Procurement Policy

To help promote Sustainable Procurement, Council staff will apply an evaluation score preference to quotations and tender offers received from:

- a local business or any Indigenous Business (up to 5% preference)
- any businesses that demonstrates other key environmental or social benefits or outcomes. (up to an additional 5% preference)

Social and Sustainable Procurement Principles

1. Economic

Council is committed to procurement that supports local businesses and economic diversity.

Where practicable and applicable, Council will give preference to goods manufactured or produced in Australia and will actively seek quotes and tenders from Local Businesses whilst:

- · Ensuring Value for Money (VFM) outcomes.
- · Ensuring open and effective competition, and development of competitive local businesses and industry.
- Fostering innovation and emerging sectors.

Objectives

Council's economic sustainability commitment and approach aims to:

- Achieve VFM on whole-of-life (including disposal) basis, rather than just initial cost procuring goods and services that are more efficient to maintain and operate and thereby reduce operating costs.
- · Minimise life cycle impacts of products purchased.
- · Challenge demand at source to avoid excess procurement.
- Ensure probity and accountability in the procurement process.
- · Commit to source locally.
- Build relationships with local businesses and encourage purchasing from local suppliers to help build their capacity.
- Increase local employment

2. Environmental

Council is committed to procurement that supports environmentally preferred products whenever they achieve an equivalent function. Within this context, Council will;

- Support the circular economy of reduce, reuse, recycle and repurpose.
- Prioritise purchases that have a high content of recycled material, minimise waste, conserve water and
 energy, reduce greenhouse gas emissions, avoid natural resource and biodiversity depletion, low toxic
 goods and minimise single-use plastic.



Social and Sustainable Procurement Principles

- · Support a 'green' supply chain.
- · Prioritise goods that will contribute towards Council's carbon neutral targets.
- · Improve resilience and adaptability to climate change.
- · Support sustainable building design, construction and furnishings.
- · Promote a market for recycled materials.
- Support sustainable events and catering.
- · Foster innovation in sustainable goods and services.
- · Support social and ethical practices.

Where applicable, Council must include appropriate criteria in requests for quotes and tenders to deliver environmentally preferable outcomes and deliver strategies to avoid and reduce climate change and support the circular economy-

To support the achievement of objectives and targets within Council's sustainability strategies, Council is committed to minimising its impact on the environment by:

- Purchasing goods, services and construction material that reduces climate change, avoids air, water and soil
 pollution and minimises natural resource and biodiversity depletion.
- Supporting suppliers that advocate for climate change and the circular economy and follow socially responsible and ethical practices in the supply chain.
- Purchasing environmentally preferred goods and services whenever they achieve an equivalent function within an agreed budget.
- Supporting businesses that practice sustainable on-site management e.g. sustainable waste management (with reference to the waste hierarchy and Circular Economy principles) and sustainable energy and water initiatives.

Objectives

Council's environmental sustainability commitment and approach aims to:

- Minimise waste to landfill by considering end-of-life options i.e. leasing, resource recovery, re-using, recycling and repurposing.
- Minimise energy consumption and greenhouse gas emissions.
- Minimise habitat destruction and demand for raw materials and natural resources.
- · Minimise toxicity and level of hazardous substances and pollutants.
- Minimise use of potable water.
- · Use 'green' supply chains that consider the whole life cycle of a product.
- Use 'Fairtrade' products.
- Support socially responsible and ethical practices.
- · Minimise noise pollution.



Social and Sustainable Procurement Principles

3. Social

Council encourages diversity, acceptance, fairness, compassion, inclusion and access for people of all abilities through procurement. In addition, Council is committed to building stronger communities and meeting social objectives, which benefits the community and commits to integrating measures into its procurement processes and documentation, which promote improved social outcomes. This could include the facilitation of employment and training opportunities for those experiencing barriers as well as the engagement of social and inclusive enterprises.

Where applicable, Council must include appropriate criteria in requests for quotes and tenders to deliver social outcomes. Council's social procurement strategies will be underpinned by the following considerations.

Council's social sustainability commitment and approach aims to meet the following objectives.

3.1. Workplace

Council will:

- · Promote fair employment practices.
- · Promote workforce welfare.
- Promote workplace policies and practices aimed at ending bullying, harassment and discrimination.
- Promote workplace policies and practices aimed at ending domestic and family violence.

Fair wages

- Workforce equality
- Diversity
- · Avoidance of bonded labour
- Work health and safety
- Zero tolerance of violence and harassment

3.2. Access and opportunity

Council will where possible:

- Create training and employment opportunities for unemployed, disadvantaged municipal residents or marginalised job seekers.
- Create opportunities for small, medium and social enterprises, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander and Disability Employment enterprises.
- Promote equity, diversity and equal opportunity.
- Provide for broad public involvement on issues that affect the community by addressing complex local challenges such as intergeneration unemployment, crime, vandalism and economic decline.
- Maintain a social procurement program to increase social procurement spend across Council.
- Increase employment opportunities for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples, people living with disability, disadvantaged people and long term unemployed.
- Ensure sourced products are accessible by all segments of the community.

3.3. Gender diversity

Council's procurement will, where possible, promote gender diversity.

- Increase gender equity.
- Ensure suppliers can meet and/or address principles of gender equity in leadership and recruitment.

Draft Procurement Policy 2024



Social and Sustainable Procurement Principles

3.4. Ethical procurement

Council will:

- Target cohorts that may be experiencing economic exclusion, depressed areas and marginalised communities.
- Include social requirements in contracts with private sector providers to screen supply chains for ethical considerations.
- Ensure vendors apply inclusive and sustainable business practices.
- Act to prevent, detect and remove modern slavery from Council's supply chain



Appendix 3 - Procurement performance targets

The Strategic Procurement Team will monitor procurement activity on an ongoing basis with respect to annual procurement activity and compliance with key internal controls.

In addition, Council's framework of internal controls over procurement processes includes regular internal audit review and audit by Council Strategic Procurement team.

Procurement performance targets

To help maximise the achievement of best value, Council has set performance targets for:

- The achievement of savings and benefits in the procurement of goods, services and works (up to 5% benefit on repetitive services and 2% benefit on one-off projects where strategic procurement practices have been employed).
- The percentage of spend with local businesses at 10%.
- The percentage of spend with Sustainable/Social Procurement suppliers (target 2%).

Performance indicators

Council will seek to improve its procurement performance by capturing and analysing data on key measures including:

- new Collaborative Procurement contracts
- · new preferred supplier (panel) contracts
- the number of Local Businesses engaged and proportion of local spend
- level of compliance with the Procurement Policy
- spend with local businesses
- · spend on sustainable goods and services
- · spend with social enterprises.

A memorandum detailing actual performance against these measures will be presented quarterly to the Executive Leadership Team.